[image: image3.jpg]e Q.M.,m&- a




[image: image4.jpg]


WABASH COLLEGE

Class Agents Letter


                    Class of 1967
Alumni and Parent Relations








P.O. Box 352






Class Agents
Crawfordsville, IN  47933



              Duane Hile
Web site: www.wabash.edu


                      hilehmc@aol.com

Email us: alumni@wabash.edu


              Earl Houck
Phone: (765) 361-6369
                                            earaho@gmail.com

December 1, 2016

Dear Classmates,

Grab a cup of coffee or a TWR, sit back, and enjoy this letter.  Lots of information to cover.  And, after you finish reading, please send us an update on your activities so we can share your news with classmates.

Athletic Hall of Fame
Congratulations to David Montieth, our first classmate to become a member of the HOF.  
Brent Harris’ comments at the induction ceremony on November 11, 2016:

David V. Montieth, the National Association of Wabash Men couldn’t be happier than to shine a bright light on your athletic accomplishments — half a century ago under the tutelage of Coach J. Owen Huntsman and in the last decade as a world-class master’s track and field athlete. Indeed, both of your careers are worthy of our highest praise. 

As an undergraduate, you redefined high jumping for Wabash’s track teams. You broke the school high jump record seven times over four years, helping Wabash win 22 straight dual track meets. During that run, you placed first in the high jump 21 times in dual, three-way, or invitational meets; earned Most Improved and Most Valuable Trackman honors; qualified for the NCAA College Division Championships twice; and won the Pete Vaughan Award as the College’s Outstanding Athlete. Your school record of 6-feet, 8-inches also broke a Little State record that had stood for 35 years, and you held on to that Wabash record for another 34 years 
— all of that in spite of the fact that the Fosbury Flop came into vogue after your graduation from Wabash. Coach Huntsman drove you to the national championships in 1965 in California and again in 1967 in Utah. There must have been some special magic in that old station wagon — you finished 5th in 1965 and 4th in 1967 to become a two-time Little All-American. 

Thirty-eight years later ​— and still using the straddle-roll technique — you took up jumping again at the master’s level and became the sport’s master. You ranked number one in the world for your age group in five of the last 11 years, and set US national records in two age groups. You won your age group at the 2103 World Championships in Brazil and just last week competed yet again at the worlds in Perth, Australia. David, you have said that “you don’t stop playing because you get old; you get old because you stop playing,” which is excellent advice for all Little Giants. For your record-breaking high jumping in two different chapters of your life, the National Association of Wabash Men is proud to induct you in the Wabash College Athletics Hall of Fame. David Montieth, you are Some Little Giant!
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 And, David placed first at the World Championships the week of 11/6/16.
Track and Field, Then and Now

David sent us this interesting comparison of the 1965 and 2015 Track and Field teams.
Hi Duane,

Thought our classmates would appreciate seeing a comparison between Wabash sports today verses 50 years ago.   It’s great to see all the progress made in facilities, equipment, staffing and especially participation.  Our success was still outstanding.  The 1965 team shown here is essentially the team that was undefeated in dual competition for 4 straight years!

David Montieth
Note that half of that 1965 team was comprised of our classmates!  
(And, regardless of the sport, we all thought our warm-ups in the 60’s looked great!)
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Our 50th Reunion

June 2-4, 2017

This is the BIG ONE – our 50th!!  Please plan to attend and participate!!

ATTENDANCE.  We have a current list of 67 classmates who have indicated they plan to attend and few others who are “maybe”.  PLEASE add your name to the list – send Earl, Clark, and me a quick note indicating you’ll be with us:   earaho@gmail.com, clark@dickerson-bakker.com, and hilehmc@aol.com.  We are working hard to break the 50th reunion attendance record of 76.  If there is someone you’d particularly like to see, contact him and convince him to attend.  Contact information is available on the College website at:  http://www.wabash.edu/alumni/voices, look for “Alumni Services” on the lower right side and sign in.  And, please be sure to complete your Memory Book form by December 31, 2016.
CLASS GIFT.  There are two aspects to this: first is the percentage of classmates that donate from July, 2016 to June 2, 2017.  (The Class of ’66 set a record this year with 75% of the class making a gift); second is the total amount of the gift, counting donations over the past five years, including cash, property, stocks, insurance, collections, estate gifts, and just about anything else of value  AND pledges for future giving over the next five years. (The Class of ’66 set a record with $8 million).  If it works to your tax advantage, go ahead and make your gift before December 31, 2016.  
The College recently sent out a booklet with details on giving options and many details on the process.  Please review that information to determine which manner of giving best suits your situation.  Don’t worry about which year is the “base year” – 2016 or 2017 both work ----just donate, please!
COLLOQUIUM SESSIONS.  You will recall that one of the most interesting parts of the reunion is these sessions on a wide variety of topics.  One of the presenters will be Ross Zumwalt ’65 who will discuss a few of his cases that have some twist to 
them.  The title will probably be something along the lines of "So you think you could be a medical examiner?" and will likely include some audience participation. 
And, if you would like to be a presenter, please contact Steve Hoffman at Hoffmans@wabash.edu 
BIG BASH FAQ.  Based on some of the inquiries we’ve had to date, I am going to provide answers to the questions we’ve received. I hope this covers concerns you might have, but review the following bits of information and let me know if you have any additional questions.

1.  What is the dress code?


A.  Pajamas.  No . . . wait . . .  that was for our 7:50 AM classes.  Actually, the  

      proper attire is casual the entire weekend!  This is a great chance to show
      off your mismatched golf clothes or left-over 60’s attire (Madras and 
      Weejuns welcomed!)

2.  What about those neat shirts we’ve had at previous reunions?

A.  We will have neat shirts again; different style and embroidery.  The order
      form is included in this letter.  We will have both men’s and women’s 
      versions of a very nice Callaway® soft knit shirt.  The Wabash College logo 
      will be on the left chest of both men’s and women’s styles, and “50TH 
      REUNION” and “CLASS OF ‘67” on the left sleeve of the men’s.  Please note:
      not all golf shirt manufacturers use the same sizing specs, so the 
      dimensions are provided on the order form – please review notes on form.
3.  Will there be child care?


A.  If you are still acting like a child, there will be adult supervision to take care
     of you.  If you are referring to your young offspring, we would like you to 
     conduct a colloquium session on your secrets to eternal youth!

4.  What if I don’t recognize anyone?


A.  We will all have name tags with large print. To be on the safe side, bring
      trifocals!

5.  I feel self-conscious because I’ve put on a few pounds.


A.  Really?!?  You are the only one who did; everyone else is the same weight 
      and shape as he was in College . . . . maybe even thinner!

6.  When do we eat?

A.  I thought you were concerned about adding a few pounds!  Actually, we
      will eat at the usual meal times.  But there will be no price specials for old
      folks at early supper!  You will receive a schedule listing meal times and
      locations.  Diet choices (such as vegetarian or very soft food) will be 
      available.
      We will receive our 50th Reunion medallions at Friday nights’ dinner and

      we will have our own special reunion dinner on Saturday night.
7.  Do we have to do the Chapel Sign again?

A.  Absolutely!!  It is one of the highlights of the weekend and we expect to win
      the song trophy again!!!  BE SURE TO PRACTICE THE SECOND VERSE; we
      get extra points for singing the second verse correctly, and, without cheat 
      sheets.  So, practice, practice, practice.   Words are at the end of this letter.  

      We will wear pots; if you do not have one, please let us know.  Pots will be
      available for a small price.  
8. What if I forget the words?

A.  Then you’re going to look funny going back home with a “W” haircut! (Of 
      course, that assumes you still have hair!)  You best practice the words to
      BOTH verses.  

9.  Will my roommate be there?  How many fraternity brothers are going to
      attend?

A.  This, in part, depends upon YOU.  If you want to see someone in particular,
      contact him to be sure he plans to attend.  There is a list at the end of this 
      letter of those who are planning to attend, as of this date.
10.  I would like to see some of my profs; will they be there?

A.   Look again at your driver’s license to check your age.  How many of your
      profs do you think are still gracing the Scarlet Halls?  Actually, there are a 
      few professorii emeriti wandering around campus.  If there is a prof you
      wish to see, let Steve Hoffman know (hoffmans@wabash.edu) as he keeps 
      tabs on everyone.  Dr. John Zimmerman, H67, will be in attendance.
11.  How will I find my way around campus?

A.    You’re not really a Wallie, are you?  We’re talking about Wabash, not

       MegaState U.  If you really need assistance, there will be students to
       provide guided tours and show you where the Chapel is.  There may even
       be someone to tell you where to go. . . 

12.  May I bring a guest?

A.    By all means.  The more the merrier.  (Inflatable “guests” excepted.)

13.  Where can I stay?

A.    Believe it or not, the Rivera Motel is still in existence.  But it is not on the 

       “recommended” list.  There are several modern hotels on the north side of 
       C’ville.  Our official reunion hotel is the Holiday Inn Express and there are 
       also rooms at the Hampton Inn and  Comfort Inn.

       When contacting the Holiday Inn Express, 765-323-4575, mention the 
       Wabash Big Bash for special rates of $127 + tax for Fri and Sat, $93 for
       Thurs and Sun.  Optional location is the Hampton Inn, 765-362-8884.  You
       can reserve on line www.crawfordsvillesuites.hamptoninn.com, code C67. 
       Rates are $149 + tax for Fri and Sat, $129 for Thurs and Sun.  
      We will have a hospitality suite at the HIE, with refreshments, liquid and

      solid.  We will use the honor system for contributions to the cost of the

      refreshments with contributions based on individual consumption, 
      personal generosity, and general kindness!!

14.  Isn’t three days a lot of time?  What if I get bored?

A.   Then you can take a nap just like you did in class!  Actually, the schedule is

        structured a lot like a great tour  package – colloquium sessions on  

        various subjects covering a wide range of interests, campus tours with

        student guides  so you can see the changes over the past 50 years, (There

        have been one or two!), Tommie’s Silver Dollar (or at least the spirit of

        the place, which has been recreated by the Alumni Office) for jag sessions
        so you can pretend you are taking a study break, the Saturday morning

        fun run to show how well you have been training, some wild and crazy

        guys (i.e., classmates), and plain old “down time”.
15.   What if I don’t want to spend the entire weekend reliving old phobias 
         about Yandes being haunted?

A.     No problem.  Why not show up at 9 a.m. on Saturday – do the Chapel 
         Sing, have a picnic, make funny faces in the class picture, and tour the 
         fraternity houses (The Delts are back on campus!) and new dorms.  And, 
         stay for dinner – we will have our own venue for the Class of ’67.

        Please note:  there is no requirement that you spend all three days at the
        Big Bash.  It will be great to see you if you can only spend a day or part of a
        day with us. There is no “cut rule” for the weekend.  On the other hand, 
        some classmates are arriving on Thursday, so join us then if you like.

16.  I forgot – what is the Memory Book?

A.  This is a collection of one-pagers with your contact info, bio, and picture.  
      Some of us may not remember your activities in college or may be
      interested in how you’ve spent your post-Wabash years.  This is a great

      way to share your bio and to catch up with classmates; a good conversation

      starter.  The books will be distributed at the reunion as will the class polo
      shirts and other goodies.

      We strongly encourage you to complete this form, at the end of this letter, 
      and email to Phil Coons (address on the form).  Inquiring minds want to 
      know what you’ve been doing for the past 50 years.  I talked with many of 
      the Class of ’66 at this year’s Big Bash and all of them said the Memory
      Book was one of the highlights.  Phil Coons has been doing a fantastic job 
      putting this together – in addition to our bios, there will be many Wabash
      stories and other highlights. 
The deadline for submission to Phil Coons is December 31, 2016.
Don’t delay!
"Gaudeamus Igitur”

Deep Thoughts for Reunions
Perhaps you are at the point when you can stop lying about your age and start bragging about it.  Especially to those “young uns” from other classes.
If you don’t show up, we’ll assume you still have big hair or no hair . . .  but the truth is, no one cares about your hair.  We just want to see you.
Renew old friendships --- there is nothing like an “old” old friend.

You can swap old stories, some of which may be true, although most of which will end:  “Boy,that was fun!”
Late Breaking Classmate News

After reading your desperate pleas for class news, I have decided to send my most recent update. At the ripe old age of 71, I finally became a grandfather. My daughter Andrea presented us with Desmond Wood on November 2. 2016. Needless to say, he is handsome, intelligent, and no doubt a future Nobel laureate (although the field is yet to be determined). We are thrilled by the arrival and look forward to doing all those things expected of grandparents

 

All of which made me wonder if I am the oldest (and perhaps last) member of our class to have a first grandchild. It has been a long wait, and I suspect some members of our class might actually be great-grandparents by this time. Any grandfatherly advice would be welcome.

 

See you in June—

 

Dennis Harrell








﻿Lorna and Dennis Harrell
859.363.8052(Home)
859.750.7520(Cell)
Congratulations to the entire family!!

Seasons Greetings!
Have a great holiday – Christmas, Hanukkah, or whatever.  See you next June!!!

This is our 50th!  It makes no difference if you spent all four years with us or did not graduate.  If you began with our class in the fall of 1963, please plan to join us for fun and reminiscing!

Duane

Exhibits

Old Wabash Lyrics

Memory Book Form ----
ONCE YOU COMPLETE THE INFO, YOU MAY ELIMINATE 




THE YELLOW BOX AND SEND THE FORM TO PHIL COONS, 



pcoons@iupui.edu.  DEADLINE IS DECEMBER 31, 2016.
Classmates planning to attend

Shirt Order Form
Old Wabash

FIRST VERSE
From the hills of Maine to the western plain, Or where the cotton is blowing;

From the gloomy shade of the northern pine, To the light of the southern seas;

There's a name held dear and a color we cheer, Wherever we find it glowing

And the tears will rise to our longing eyes, As it floats on the evening breeze.

When the day is done and the western sun Is painting in flashing glory

Across the skies with gorgeous dyes, The Color we love so well,

We love to sit as the shadows flit, And praise it in song and story,

We love to shout as the light dies out, A good old Wabash yell.

REFRAIN

Our Prayers are always thine, Our voices and hearts combine

To sing thy praise when future days Shall bring thy name before us.

When college days are past, As long as life shall last,

Our greatest joy will be to shout the chorus.

CHORUS

Dear Old Wabash, thy loyal sons shall ever love thee,

And o'er thy classic halls, the scarlet flag shall proudly flash;

Long in our hearts we'll bear the sweetest mem'ries of thee,

Long shall we sing thy praises, Old Wabash.

And loud and long shall echo the song, Till hill and valley are ringing

And spread the fame of her honored, name, Wherever the breezes blow.

Till sweet and clear the world shall hear, The sons of Wabash singing,

And flying free the world shall see, Our scarlet banner go.

The honors won by each loyal son, In highest rank shall instate her.

Forever more as in days of yore Their deeds be noble and grand.

Then once again ye Wabash men, Three cheers for Alma Mater

What e'er befall, revered by all, May she unequaled stand.

SECOND VERSE

And loud and long shall echo the song, Till hill and valley are ringing

And spread the fame of her honored, name, Wherever the breezes blow.

Till sweet and clear the world shall hear, The sons of Wabash singing,

And flying free the world shall see, Our scarlet banner go.

The honors won by each loyal son, In highest rank shall instate her.

Forever more as in days of yore Their deeds be noble and grand.

Then once again ye Wabash men, Three cheers for Alma Mater

What e'er befall, revered by all, May she unequaled stand.

MEMORY BOOK FOR 50TH REUNION OF CLASS OF 1967

I. 
CONTACT INFORMATION


Name    
Address 

City, State, Zip 

Home Phone

Cell Phone 

E-mail 
 

II. 
WABASH YEARS  


Major/Minor  


Living Unit  


Activities
III. 
POST WABASH YEARS 


Further Education 


Military Service


Occupation(s)  






Retired?    


Family


Travel   


Hobbies, Activities, Community Service  

IV.
YOUR FAVORITE WABASH MEMORY (Don’t be shy. This is a “memory book”)
50th Reunion Attendance List as of 11-20-16

Beta Theta Pi


Clark Dickerson, John Goodrich, Haines Lockhart, Jim Stahler, Mike Fortier, Jim Rushton,


Jeff Michell, Wendy Kish, Phil Coons, Mark Mader, Nelson Bahler

Delta Tau Delta


Paul Robinson, Ted Williamson, Ron Salamone, Ed Culver, Steve Smith, Dwight Hamborsky
Independents


Steve Wood, David Decker, Mike Harvey, Bob Larzelere, Paul Cunningham, 


Roger Smith, Dennis Henry?, Rick France?, Tom Brown, Fred Siegel, Alan Boone,

Dennis Harrell, Art Hegewald, Chuck Girdwood, 

Kappa Sigma

Richard Helm, Steve Golliher, Joel Wesp, Rick Chilausky, Dave Montieth, 


Bob Pinschmidt?

Lambda Chi Alpha

John May, Tom Werner, Al Witte, Ron Sheese, Trent Thompson, Mike Zoracki,,


Gerry Hoeltge?, Frank Kosmakos, Jack Robertson, Mike Butler, Tom Burns,

Duane Hile, Peer Lykke, Peter Keenan?
Phi Delta Theta


Mike Irons, John Lawson
Phi Gamma Delta


Steve Claffey, John Evans, Dan Jenkins, Andrew Williams, Bob Sonnemaker

Phi Kappa Psi


Larry Landis, Ron Brown

Sigma Chi


Earl Houck, Rex Stratton, Bill Fye, Gene Snipes, Larry Underwood, John Sturman,


Doug Marshall, Phil Trueblood, Randy Brown, Bill Vander Haar, Phil Pearson?

Tau Kappa Epsilon





Honorary

Jerry Shaefer





John Zimmerman
WABASH COLLEGE CLASS OF 1967 50th REUNION SHIRTS!

Ladies’ and Gentlemen’s Callaway® shirts in moisture management flat knit polo with fine black stripe.  Traditional two line “WABASH COLLEGE” logo in white on left chest and two line ”50TH REUNION” and “CLASS OF ‘67” in white on left sleeve. 
(Left sleeve embroidery on men’s style only) PLEASE NOTE SIZING SPECS!
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	MEN
	S
	M
	L
	XL
	2X
	3X
	

	Chest
	42-44
	45-47
	48-50
	51-53
	55-57
	59-61
	Total Shirts
	Total $

	
	$42
	$42
	$42
	$42
	$45
	$48
	
	

	Quantity
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	WOMEN
	S
	M
	L
	XL
	2X
	
	

	Chest
	35-37
	37.5-39.5
	40-42
	43-45
	47-49
	
	Total Shirts
	Total $

	
	$42
	$42
	$42
	$42
	$45
	
	
	

	Quantity
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	






                                            TOTALS     # _______   $______
Name __________________________________________________________ 

**If you will not be at the reunion and would like items sent to you, add $15 UPS $____   (Please add address for shipping ______________________________________)

                                                                          TOTAL ORDER AMOUNT: $______​​​​​           

Please make check payable to “Duane Hile” and send payment and order form to: Duane Hile, 2559 Fenwick Road, University Heights, Ohio 44118
#####    ORDER DEADLINE IS APRIL 30, 2017    #####

(Note:  Items will be available for pickup at the Class of '67 table near Reunion Registration in the gym.)
USE YOUR MOUSE TO “CLICK” ON THE FIELD YOU WOULD LIKE TO ENTER. 


FIELDS WILL EXPAND AUTOMATICALLY AS NEEDED


TYPE IN TIMES NEW ROMAN, 12 PT


pcoons@iupui.edu


IF AVAILABLE, PLEASE SEND A “HEAD SHOT” PHOTO ALONG WITH THIS INFO PAGE





PLEASE KEEP YOUR RESPONSE TO ONE PAGE





RETURN TO p� HYPERLINK "mailto:coons@iupui.edu" �coons@iupui.edu�; � HYPERLINK "mailto:HileHMC@aol.com" �HileHMC@aol.com�; clark@dickerson-bakker.com
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